REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Annual Parish Council meeting held on Monday 8th May 2017
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), C Ward (Vice Chair), D Rushbrook, P Bilverstone, I Case, K Patterson, J Lester, S Pittam, R Grattan, J Ball and A Thompson. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles, District Councillor G Nurden and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee C Bradbury.
5 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1.05) Election of Chairman
Cllr Rushbrook proposed the election of David Hale as Chairman for the next year.  Cllr Patterson seconded and all agreed.
2.05) Election of Vice Chairman

Cllr Rushbrook proposed the election of Chris Ward as Vice Chairman for the next year.  Cllr Patterson seconded and all agreed.
3.05)  Apologies for Absence

None.
4.05)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None recorded.
5.05)  Minutes of Previous Meeting

Cllr Ward queried item 9.04 - NCC have paid Mr Mutten the outstanding invoices owed.  Mr David Breeze and CCllr Iles confirmed Mr Mutten has been paid the invoices but by the Broads Authority not Norfolk County Council.  The minutes were amended.

It was proposed by Cllr Rushbrook and seconded by Cllr Ball that the amended minutes from 3rd April 2017 be accepted as a true record.  Cllrs Ward, Bilverstone, Lester and Thompson, Pittam, Patterson, Ball and Grattan agreed, Cllr Hale abstained, and the minutes were duly signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish Council.  
6.05)  Matters Arising

· The Clerk provided prices for a new No Overnight Parking or Camping sign on Riverside.  The Council asked for clarification on who owned the land and asked the Clerk to check with Broadland District Council.

· The Clerked checked whether the 2nd Limpenhoe turning work had been done.  It has been resurfaced but it is not clear whether the drainage has been installed.  Clerk to query with John Cotton.

· The drain cover by the bridge has been adjusted but not adequately yet.  Cllr Ward to forward photos to the Clerk for her to send to NCC.
· Burghwood Landscapes have not started the Woodland Walk Steps yet.  Clerk to phone.

· The Clerk had put up path closed signs at either end of the Permissive Path.  Following an email and phone call exchange with Norfolk Trails she has been sent larger posters with detailed maps.  Cllr Ward to replace.  Norfolk Trails confirmed they cannot show on the website that the path is closed.

· Following the Council’s decision to remove the glass recycling containers the Clerk has received confirmation of new recycling credit figures.  The Clerk will resubmit the recycling claim.

· The dog bin has been relocated as per the request from BDC

Public Participation 
Cllr Hale let the meeting know he had received a letter from Cllr Patterson tendering his resignation as he is moving to pastures new.

County Councillor Iles: it is early days of the new administration.  The managing director, Wendy Thomas, is looking to change the structure of the Council by possibly reducing the number of members on the big committees, from 17 to 13.  Jobs have not been allocated yet.

He confirmed NCC are still cutting the verges but not as often.  
District Councillor Nurden reported he had met with Kirsten Hughes, Economic Development Officer at Broadland District Council, regarding funding for the Permissive Path.  The Community Capital Grants are open until March 2018, applications will need to be received before then.  BDC are liaising closely with Norfolk Trails.

He met with the neighbours of planning application 20170554 who are objecting to the development.
Cllr Bilverstone questioned whether BDC were aware they are still cutting the grass outside the Nelson Pub on Riverside.  DCllr Nurden will pass the information on.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury: no issues with the play equipment apart from the previously reported suspension bridge.  The Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so now stands at £170 in 47 numbers or less.  The last film, The Light Between Oceans, was attended by 14 people.  The next film is Hacksaw Ridge based on a true story.  The Quiz in April was enjoyed so much there will be another one in June.  The Murder Mystery was well attended and a Locked Room event over 2 days is being planned for September.
Public
Mrs P Bagshaw reported there will be another Village Walk on the 17th June to support and fundraise for the reopening of the Permissive Path.  Meet at the brewery at 12 for coffee and refreshments and then walk to the Ferry Inn where there will be a BBQ and raffle.  That day has been chosen because the husband of the murdered MP Jo Cox is encouraging communities to organise events for The Great Get Together weekend.
Cllr Rushbrook reported that the phone box is missing its door.  Clerk to report to BT.
7-05) Planning Applications
· 20170554 - Cornfield, Station Road NR13 3TB - 2 new 3-bedroom, one and a half storey dwellings, each with separate garage and driveway. These are revised plans with the buildings moved up the plot and now L-shaped buildings, inside the building line of adjacent plots.  There was only 1 objection from Cllr Lester who repeated her geodiversity concerns.
· The Clerk read out an email from BDC asking if the Council would be willing to receive all planning applications electronically.  The Council agreed this would be acceptable with the links being placed on the website for easier access.
8-05)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
Cllr Lester had nothing further to report from her annual report to the Annual Parish Meeting.
9-05)  Update for Allotments
Cllr Bilverstone gave an update.  Conrad and Peter Grister have been filling the water butts up from the dyke. Cllr Bilverstone queried the Council’s position if they slipped and hurt themselves.  It was agreed they should be informed they do so at their own risk and should not do it on their own.  The pump can be used to fill the water butts at 2 places only where steps and pallets have already been placed.  The Clerk to check the insurance.

A ½ plot is still available.  
The pile of muck is also still there for anyone who wishes to help themselves for garden fertiliser.

10-05) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

The Clerk had drawn up a draft agreement based on the old one Mr Mutten had with the Broads Authority and sent it to the Councillors for consideration.  She had also forwarded a copy to Mr Mutten and had had no negative feedback from him.  As per the Bank of England’s website the current equivalent of the original annual rent of £200 is £318. Mr Mutten indicated he would be happy with this figure.  Mr Mutten was not sure what the down payment of £400 in the BA agreement was for but it could have been because of protracted agreement negotiations.  He would agree to an initial payment of £318.

Cllr Hale has asked Mr Mutten several times if he would sell the strip of land to the Council but he has not agreed to this.  It would be easier for the Council to get grants if they owned the land.

Cllr Ward asked if the Council should have a solicitor look at the agreement before it is signed.  Cllr Hale pointed out the original agreement was drawn up by solicitors.
CCllr Iles said Russell Wilson would do the design work for the fixtures at the cost to the County.

Cllr Grattan was concerned that the Council would be investing in an asset that they don’t own or control.  But there is a parallel with the Woodland Walk, and it is obvious that the Village want the path reopened.

Cllr Case proposed that the Council accept the agreement in principle, Cllr Grattan seconded and all agreed.

Cllr Case then proposed that once the agreement is signed the Council will fund the £2,500 quoted by Mr Mutten to put in a new fence and dredge the dyke in order to level the path.  Cllr Ward seconded and all agreed.

One of Mr Mutten’s biggest gripes is dogs off lead on his land.  Mr Mutten asked that he be given the phone numbers of 2 members of the Council to contact if dogs are seen wandering across his field.  Cllr Ward and Cllr Hale agreed to be points of contact but all phone numbers of the Councillors are freely available on the website should further contact details be required.

Cllr Ward: 
Love the Broads funding requires the lifespan of a project be at least 20 years.  He was told a bid of £1500 would be more likely to be successful than anything greater.  Cllr Grattan to look at the grant application.

BDC’s grant application and their conditions include Public Liability Insurance cover of £5 million.  Clerk to check current cover.
Richard Clouting has been contacted to ask if he could help with the fixture specifications.

There is no funding available from Broads Tourism or the Local Access Forum.

An initial enquiry has been lodged with Path Finders Charity.

The Clerk was asked to contact the Clerks at Acle and Martham for grant funding help.

b) Footpath entrance at the bottom of the field
Cllrs Case and Bilverstone were not able to meet together to inspect the footpath but did so independently and were not able to understand the problem.  They will arrange to meet with the parishioner who raised the query to see if a solution can be found.
c) Riverside Flooding
Neither the Clerk nor Cllr Bilverstone have had any contact from the Environment Agency.  Clerk to chase.
11-05) Website
Mr Steve Rayner has been hosting and paying for the website since July 2014.  He has submitted all the invoices for costs incurred and informed the Clerk the current Domain host is ceasing to trade in July.  He is transferring all his Domains to a new provider and could set up an account for the Parish Council.  Cllr Case would prefer to transfer the Domain to his provider where he would find it easier to rebuild the website.  Cllr Case will cost up the transfer and report to the Council next month.
12-05) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· The Campaign to Protect Rural England are having an alliance meeting on Wednesday 19th July at 7.15 pm in the United Reform Church, Princes Street, Norwich.
· John Cotton emailed to ask if the Council is willing to extend the current delegated grass cutting agreement for a further 12 months.  The annual rate increase for 2017 is 2.5% and is therefore £148.77.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed acceptance, Cllr Case seconded and all agreed.
· The Mobile Library timetable has been received with a request for the Council to publicise it.  Cllr Hale will put it on the notice board and the Clerk will forward the link to Cllr Case to put on the website.
13.05) Speed Sensor

The Clerk had not received a reply from the Freethorpe Clerk. To be carried over to the June agenda.
14-05) Financial Matters
The Council considered and completed Section 1 - Annual Governance Statement of the Mazars Annual Return form.

Cllr Rushbrook proposed the reappointment of Claudia Dickson as the Responsible Financial Officer.  Cllr Lester seconded and all agreed.

It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group - grounds maintenance April



£   172.50 

Indigo Waste Services - glass recycling



£     49.20 

Reedham Community Assoc - Village Hall Hire


£     86.70
Steve Rayner - website costs July 14-April 17


£   265.81
C Dickson - salary April





£   267.47
HMRC - PAYE April






£     66.80
Total   = 







£   907.48
Cllr Patterson proposed acceptance of the above, Cllr Case seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 21st April 2017.  

The Clerk read out the CIL money breakdown for the recent £3,210.41 receipt.
15-05)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Permissive path
Riverside Skips
Website

Footpath

Clerk performance review

Grant applications

Public:
Cllr Hale reported that Mike Barnes would like to address the Council at the next meeting regarding the future of Sandersons.  He is having a meeting with the BA at the end of the week and would like to keep the Council informed of any decisions.
It was reported that the slipway opposite Quay Terrace was damaged when a jet ski landed and the driver tried to open the gate with a crowbar.  The Environment Agency telephone number on the gate is wrong.

Cllr Bilverstone asked the Clerk to report to the BA that there are currently only 3 skips on Riverside when there should be 4.
He also asked the Clerk to contact Highways regarding the winter salting, or not, of Mill Road.

16-05)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 5th June 2017 at 7.30 pm.  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.00 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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